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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

OCTOBER 1, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

Mayor Waldo observed that there had been a request for oral communications, an item not included on this workshop meeting agenda.  City Attorney Toppel advised that the Council could entertain oral communications if it wished.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Dr. Sabharwal noted that every community should take environmental concerns into account when planning future developments.  He advocated reducing footprints of buildings to minimize soil disturbance.  He said this would still allow buildings to use vertical space and create more surrounding green space.  Dr. Sabharwal suggested providing incentives to encourage people to incorporate green building features in new construction.  He urged Brisbane to become a leader in this movement, and he offered his support and assistance to the City.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of Speakers Forum schedule

Community Development Director Prince said that as part of the City’s ongoing efforts to provide the community with ideas and information relevant to development of alternatives to the Baylands and to the General Plan update, staff obtained commitments from several speakers for a series of presentations this fall.  He reviewed the proposed speakers and requested Council approval of the schedule.

CM Conway noted that November 26 is actually a Tuesday, not a Monday, and he recommended correcting the proposed schedule.  City Manager Holstine said the staff will avoid scheduling a speaker on November 26.  He indicated that the exact date for that presentation still needs to be determined.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the schedule as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B. General Plan Update

1.
Land Use Element - Housing - Discuss the proposed revisions to the policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas and consider the build-out standards in the plan and the allocation of regional housing needs within the General Plan area

Community Development Director Prince said the City Council’s last meeting regarding the Land Use Element of the General Plan was July 16, and there are two remaining subareas the Council needs to review, Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point.  He noted that the Council postponed discussion of the location and density of future housing until after it completed its review of all subareas.  He advised that the 2007-2014 regional housing assessment was done on a subregional basis for all of San Mateo County, and Brisbane’s affordable housing target was set as part of that process.  

Community Development Director Prince noted that the staff report includes a discussion of the density and intensity standards in the General Plan.  He explained that for each land use designation, the City is required to establish density levels for residential uses and intensity levels for commercial and industrial uses.  He stated that intensity is typically measured by floor area ratio and number of employees per acre, and intensity is a factor used to calculate a city’s build-out potential.  He commented that the floor area ratios the City adopted in 1994 for commercial and industrial uses seem exceptionally high compared to other jurisdictions, so the City Council might want to consider lower floor area ratios.

Community Development Director Prince recommended that the City Council complete its review of the two remaining subareas, and then discuss possible locations for future housing units.  

Community Development Director Prince said there was one issue remaining from the Council’s consideration of the Beatty Subarea, the question of whether the General Plan policies should be changed to reflect shifts in the scavenger company’s operations away from just waste collection to more recycling activities.  He reported that the staff believes the existing General Plan policies are still appropriate, at least until the scavenger company completes a master plan for its facilities.  He recommended continuing to require a specific plan for any significant development to ensure effective coordination of uses in one subarea with those in adjacent subareas.  Community Development Director Prince suggested including an explanation of this issue in the text for the Beatty Subarea.

Community Development Director Prince added that the City recognizes the need to make adjustments and amendments to the General Plan to support the scavenger company’s organic recycling operations, and the staff looks forward to working with the company in the future to address its concerns.  

CM Barnes asked if changes to the floor area ratios would apply to the Specific Plan for the Baylands.  Community Development Director Prince said this would be up to the Council.  He noted that the current floor area ratios are 2.4 for the southern portion of the site and 4.8 for the northern portion of the Baylands, both of which are quite high.  He indicated that the floor area ratios for both portions of the site could be reduced without impacting the underlying Specific Plan application.  

CM Barnes drew attention to a comment on Page 9 of the staff report advising, “Simply demonstrating that the Land Use Element has sufficient residential zoning capacity to accommodate the next housing cycle does not necessarily reflect an adequate land use plan for the year 2030.”  He commented that Brisbane’s future housing allocation could change, depending on changes in state law and regional housing numbers.  He noted that Brisbane’s previous allocation was 425 units, but the current target is 401, and that number could be even less in the next cycle.  CM Barnes questioned the need to include the maximum possible allocation for the next twenty years in the General Plan now instead of waiting for the actual numbers to be assigned.

Community Development Director Prince said 401 is the specific allocation for 2007 through 2014.  He noted the General Plan will cover three seven-year cycles, until 2030, and the General Plan should reflect a prudent balance of land uses for that entire period.  Because the state’s housing law is becoming more restrictive and complex over time, he recommended using the regional housing allocation numbers as the basis for projections in the General Plan.  He noted that 20 to 30 units per acre is likely to become the residential density standard, and most districts in Brisbane have lower densities.  He advised that during the past seven years, there were actually 108 housing units constructed in Brisbane.

CM Barnes noted that the staff report suggests designating certain sites in Brisbane for higher density levels, and he asked about possible locations.  Community Development Director Prince said possible sites include the Levinson-Peking Handicraft site in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea, the State Teachers Retirement System property adjacent to Brisbane Shopping Village in Central Brisbane, Sierra Point, and parts of the Baylands.  

Mayor Waldo proposed dealing with the housing issues before the other topics on the agenda.

Housing Locations

Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission and staff recommend that the City Council consider rezoning the State Teachers Retirement System (STRS) property for residential use.  He advised that the site is currently part of Crocker Park and is zoned trade-commercial, but it might be appropriate for a mixed-use development because of its central location.  He emphasized the need to combat global warming by reducing commuting distances and encouraging compact, walkable developments.

CM Conway asked for an estimate of how many units the STRS site could accommodate.  He expressed concern about allowing 20 units per acre without further information about possible impacts.

CM Richardson noted the Council was being asked to consider the concept, not approve a particular development.

CM Richardson said the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) looks at population growth projections in determining future housing needs, and Sacramento is one region of the state where high rates of growth are anticipated.  She asked if population growth projections were taken into account in setting regional housing allocations.  Community Development Director Prince responded that growth projections are a factor the state uses in assigning the number of housing units to the Bay Area as a region.  He said San Mateo County uses ABAG’s formula, which includes existing housing, projected housing, existing employment, and projected employment.  He pointed out that floor area ratios are important because they are one of the factors used in projecting employment levels.

Mayor Waldo asked if Councilmembers needed any other information before making a decision on rezoning the STRS property.  CM Barnes asked how much acreage would need to be zoned at 20 units per acre to comply with state law. 

CM Bologoff asked what constituted a “unit.”  Community Development Director Prince said a unit means a type of housing, whether it be single-family, multi-family, or apartment.

CM Bologoff said he understood that 400 condominium units are being proposed by Universal Paragon Corporation for Sierra Point, and Hitachi has talked about 449 units.  He asked if either of those projects would require a General Plan amendment.  Community Development Director Prince welcomed direction from the Council when it discusses the Sierra Point Subarea.  He confirmed that Universal Paragon Corporation is proposing 400 condos in conjunction with a hotel, and the owners of the Hitachi property and Opus have also expressed interest in residential developments.

CM Bologoff commented that there has been a migration of businesses from the Bay Area to the Central Valley, a trend likely to continue in the future.  Given this possibility, he questioned the need to approve higher densities in Brisbane.  Community Development Director Prince said one of the major contributors to global warming is greenhouse gas emissions from transportation, and single-occupancy vehicles are an important component.  He noted that encouraging greater density helps reduce vehicle miles traveled.  He reported that based on information he obtained at a global warming conference earlier that day, it appears likely the state will be taking a more active role in land use planning and forcing local jurisdictions to take measures to reduce air emissions.

CM Richardson suggested that Brisbane develop affordable housing needs projections of its own using the ABAG formula.  Community Development Director Prince stated that Brisbane, along with other jurisdictions in San Mateo County, went through that process to arrive at the latest allocation figures for 2007-2014.  He said the 108 housing units actually constructed during the past seven years and the 401 allocation target represent a reasonable range of what to expect in the future.  He noted that Brisbane needs to demonstrate that it has the zoning capacity to provide 401 units.

CM Bologoff observed that although California’s population is expected to increase, there have also been warnings about water shortages and inadequate water storage systems.  He expressed concern about allowing development to outstrip the resources needed to support it and said he would like more information on this topic.  Community Development Director Prince acknowledged this concern.  He noted that state law still requires that each jurisdiction’s Housing Element reflect its ability to provide housing for projected population growth.

CM Conway asked the staff to provide the City Council with an estimate of how many housing units each of the potential housing locations could accommodate at 20 units per acre.  He recommended taking into account all the available building sites in Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo invited comments from members of the public on this issue.

Cliff Lentz, Brisbane, said that when the Planning Commission was considering this topic, representatives from the State Teachers Retirement System talked about a mixed-use project for that site, and other people mentioned the site as a possible location for a high school.  In response, STRS representatives indicated an interest in including a high school as a mixed-use component.  When the matter came before the City Council, however, it appeared to STRS that the City was not ready to make a definite commitment, and that plans for a mixed-use development might be pursued after the current three-year lease expires.  Mr. Lentz advised that he spoke with STRS representatives after that and encouraged them to move forward with plans for a mixed-use development.

Mr. Lentz noted that the STRS site is about 4 acres, plenty of room for community facilities plus a mixed-use development.  He said amenities like a high school and library near the center of town would be a definite benefit for the community, and STRS could still construct a mixed-use development on the rest of the site.  He urged the City Council to change the current trade-commercial zoning to allow this kind of mixed-use development.

Mr. Lentz reported that there was a difference of opinion among Planning Commissioners with respect to possible uses of the Levinson and Peking Handicraft sites in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  He stated that he would prefer to see no development on either site.  He said the best possible outcome would be for Universal Paragon Corporation to purchase the Levinson site and donate it to the City as permanent open space in return for allowing mixed-use development along Industrial Way.  Mr. Lentz added that it would be better to put housing near the Geneva Avenue corridor than to develop San Bruno Mountain.

Mr. Lentz indicated that he would like to have Sierra Point developed as a destination that attracts people and provides benefits for the rest of Brisbane.  He noted that allowing residential development at Sierra Point could lead to features like parks, shops, and restaurants that would establish a greater connection with Brisbane.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said the City needs to have a better understanding of the environmental conditions on potential housing sites.  She expressed concern about possible leaks and spills from the Kinder Morgan tank farm, noting that studies show volatile chemicals can spread out when they reach landfill areas.  Ms. Dillworth cautioned that some of the land immediately southwest of the tank farm was originally wetlands and old fill.  She indicated that at a previous meeting, she provided photographs of the vernal pool still present on that property.  Ms. Dillworth stated that there are public trust implications entailed in using land that is part of a local watershed.  She observed that there are a number of disclosed and undisclosed underground storage tanks in Crocker Park, and areas that have had heavy truck traffic in the past may not be appropriate for housing.  She emphasized the need to take these environmental factors into account when considering any land for housing.  

Rich Cutler, Brisbane, noted that lack of a high school is a common complaint of parents whose children attend Brisbane Elementary School and Lipman Middle School.  He said he was part of a grassroots movement to explore the possibility of a local high school.  He stated that he and many other people would support a mixed-use development in Central Brisbane if a high school was part of the mix.

Karen Cunningham, Brisbane, said she participated in the placemaking seminars the City sponsored and paid for that resulted in a series of recommendations about creating attractive and successful public places in Brisbane.  She recalled that workshop participants created a diagram of Central Brisbane that included a high school and other amenities.  Ms. Cunningham expressed her opinion that the locations of future housing units should be determined by the people of Brisbane rather than what is required or may be required by state law.

Dan Sorrentino, Brisbane, stated that he was also part of the group working for a high school in Brisbane.  He noted that parents driving their children to school exacerbate global warming, and having a high school in Brisbane would eliminate many of those vehicle trips.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, suggested increasing the percentage of open space required in the Baylands in addition to lowering floor area ratios.  He expressed support for a local high school.  He said the placemaking workshop focused on ways of energizing Central Brisbane, and a high school and library would further that effort.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, commented that the State Teachers Retirement System would probably support a local high school as a way of providing more jobs for teachers.  

Mr. Colonna observed that Sierra Point and the Baylands are probably the only two locations in Brisbane with enough space to accommodate 20 housing units per acre, but allowing housing in those locations would undermine the geographical integrity of the community.  He recommended considering the area along Bayshore and northeast of town for lower-density housing.

Mr. Colonna agreed with Ms. Cunningham that the City should determine its own needs and standards rather than state requirements.

At 9:00 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:04 p.m.

Beatty Subarea Issues

Community Development Director Prince noted that the City Council discussed the Beatty Subarea policies and programs in July.  He said Policy 376 requires a specific plan and environmental review as a requirement for any significant development; Policy 379 prohibits fabrication, manufacturing, processing, or treatment of materials other than operations incidental to a permitted use; and Policy 381 requires consideration of the Geneva Avenue connection to Highway 101.  He reported that the staff looked at the current General Plan policies and determined that no changes were warranted at this time. 

Mayor Waldo invited comments from the scavenger company representative.

John Legnitto, San Francisco regional manager, South San Francisco Scavenger Company, said the company has provided information to the staff regarding the company’s current operations and future plans.  He noted that the minor changes anticipated by the scavenger company should not trigger the need for a specific plan.  He clarified that the company was not trying to eliminate the requirement for a specific plan, but was suggesting that the City revise the General Plan to reflect the company’s current recycling and processing activities.

Mayor Waldo commented that the City’s relationship with the scavenger company had improved in recent years, and he said he looked forward to continuing that trend.  He advised that the staff and City Council were reluctant to change the General Plan until the scavenger company submitted more definite plans for future operations.

CM Richardson said she toured the scavenger company’s operations and was impressed with the cleanliness and sophistication of its recycling activities.  She commended the company for its efforts.

CM Barnes noted that the staff report indicates the City does not have sufficient information to recommend changes to the General Plan, and Page 6 provides only three general paragraphs about the changes being planned by the company.  He asked Mr. Legnitto to describe how the company anticipates changing its operations in the future.  Mr. Legnitto responded that the company would like to upgrade its facilities and expand its operations to include processing of construction demolition waste, solar and wind power generation, and rail hauling.  CM Barnes asked for more detailed information about these plans to determine how they relate to the General Plan so he could decide if changes should be made.

CM Richardson said she would like further information about the impacts of these operations.

City Manager Holstine noted that the scavenger company’s future plans were discussed on a conceptual level.  He said the staff can provide additional details, but it would be difficult to analyze impacts until more specific plans come forward.  He added that there is no conflict between the existing General Plan policies and the company’s current operations.

Community Development Director Prince advised that the staff determined that the General Plan would not need to be changed to accommodate any of the company’s future plans.  He said the company had requested the right to engage in some activities without a use permit, but the staff was uncomfortable allowing that flexibility without seeing more detailed plans.

CM Bologoff commented that given the lack of specific information, it seemed premature to make revisions to the General Plan.  Community Development Director Prince agreed, and said the normal process is for the applicant to submit a specific project description, and then the environmental review is done to assess potential impacts.

Mayor Waldo observed that no action was required at this meeting.  He asked the staff to provide the City Council with more detailed information about the scavenger company’s future plans.

Brisbane Acres Subarea

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the staff report and worksheet showing the policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres Subarea.  He noted that in order to facilitate preservation of the valuable open space in this subarea, the City adopted a density transfer program to cluster development in the lower section of Brisbane Acres, away from pristine habitat.  He suggested that the City consider encouraging more density transfers by decreasing the required setbacks and other restrictions on sites receiving development.  Community Development Director Prince advised that this was the only significant change recommended by the staff.

CM Conway expressed support for the revisions proposed by the staff.

CM Barnes suggested renumbering Program 245a and the other programs under Policy 245.1 to reflect the renumbering of the policy.

CM Barnes proposed adding a new program to consider an ordinance that would permit transfer of density to receiving sites with minimum lot sizes less than 5,000 square feet per unit for affordable housing projects.  

CM Conway expressed support for this idea.  He noted this change would likely require an ordinance because the minimum lot size currently allowed for Brisbane Acres was 5,000 square feet.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff had considered relaxing minimum lot widths and setbacks to make the density transfer program more attractive, but not reducing minimum lot size.  He advised that the City Council could consider additional special provisions for affordable housing projects, as suggested by CM Barnes.  

CM Conway asked the staff to draft some proposed language for a draft ordinance.  CM Richardson expressed willingness to consider such a provision.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, questioned whether revising the density transfer program would make any difference.  He expressed his opinion that the program was a failure because few property owners have the land necessary to make a transfer.  He said a better way to preserve open space would be to revert to the original zoning of one dwelling per acre.  He noted this would result in less dense development and would double the amount of open space.

Sierra Point Subarea

Community Development Director Prince said the meeting packet includes a matrix of General Plan policies and programs and some statistical information about the Sierra Point Subarea.  He pointed out that the current floor area ratio for Sierra Point is 4.8.  He noted that the City has hired a consultant firm to develop new design guidelines for Sierra Point that include a public space at the east end.

Community Development Director Prince advised that the staff and Planning Commission are proposing several new policies and programs, in addition to revisions to some of the existing wording.  He drew attention to the proposed new Policies 230 through 235.

CM Conway noted that Policy 230.1 talks about encouraging a mix of externally-oriented land uses, and he asked for clarification of the policy’s intent.  Community Development Director Prince explained that most of the activity at Sierra Point now goes on inside the buildings instead of in outside public spaces.  He commented that Policy 230.2 better articulates the intent.  CM Conway proposed eliminating Policy 230.1 as redundant.

CM Barnes suggested inserting “and a mix of land uses” after “open areas” in Policy 230.2.  Councilmembers expressed support for this change and agreed that Policy 230.1 could be deleted.

CM Barnes proposed deleting the reference to the general Brisbane population from Policy 230.  He recalled that the City’s consultants had indicated that the commercial development at Sierra Point would be local-serving only.  He expressed concern that referring to the general population could be misleading.  Mayor Waldo said there was also discussion about development that would attract people from central Brisbane and elsewhere.  City Manager Holstine agreed with CM Barnes that the focus of economic activity at Sierra Point would probably be the people who worked there.

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to leave Policy 230 as written.

CM Conway noted that Policy 232.1 appears to be inconsistent with Program 231b.  He suggested it might be appropriate to make Policy 232.1 a program.  Community Development Director Prince said emergency egress is addressed in both the Land Use and Circulation Elements of the General Plan.  He commented that the idea of providing additional emergency access is not necessarily inconsistent with designing pedestrian-scale streets.  He agreed with CM Conway that Policy 232.1 should be a program.

CM Barnes expressed concern about designing all the streets to a pedestrian scale.  He recommended keeping arterial streets as they are to provide speedy ingress and egress, while making interior streets pedestrian-scale.  

CM Bologoff questioned the need for Program 231b, noting the City’s Fire Chief and Director of Emergency Services are responsible for ensuring adequate emergency egress.  CM Barnes advocated keeping this provision in the General Plan, and other Councilmembers agreed.

In Policy 230.4, CM Barnes suggested changing the term “public realm” to “public activities.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this change.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, recommended inserting “zero emissions” before “shuttle transit” in Program 231a.  She noted that Copenhagen has free bicycle stations where members of the public can pick up bikes and return them to other stations.  She commented that Sierra Point would be a perfect place to offer this kind of shared transportation option that does not use fossil fuels.  Ms. Dillworth recommended creating an esplanade along the marina at Sierra Point instead of having a dead-end road.  She urged the City to consider alternatives in conjunction with the land trades being considered.

Mayor Waldo observed that the General Plan was not an appropriate place to stipulate zero emissions for shuttles.  CM Richardson agreed.  She expressed support for the concept of promoting energy-efficient shuttles.

CM Bologoff suggested eliminating Policy 235.1 as unnecessary.  He stated that Brisbane participates in a Countywide system and there is an agreement in place with San Francisco.  CM Richardson recommended changing the policy to refer to “neighboring health and safety agencies” rather than naming specific entities.  After some discussion, Councilmembers determined that Policy 235.1 should be eliminated.

Doug Roth, Diamond Properties, noted that the proposed revisions to the General Plan do not mention housing.  He said the Planning Commission voted to include housing at Sierra Point. 

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the discussion on Page 9 of the staff report.  He noted the Council asked the staff earlier in the meeting to come back with specific estimates of how many housing units could be accommodated at potential sites, including Sierra Point.

Steve Hanson, Universal Paragon Corporation, noted that although the General Plan policies and programs call for economic development activities at Sierra Point, but that will not happen unless there are activities that bring people to the site.  He said the Universal Paragon Corporation hotel project will not be viable without condominiums.

Density and Intensity Standards

Community Development Director Prince suggested that the staff come back with more detailed information on floor area ratios for particular subareas and possible impacts on current applications.  He said Table 5 in the meeting packet shows current land use designations, density and intensity standards, and floor area ratios.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, noted the consideration of residential uses at Sierra Point should be part of the discussion of density and intensity standards for that subarea.  He observed that the developer has indicated that commercial development will not be viable without a residential component, and the City’s consultant envisions development serving people who live and work at the site.

ADJOURNMENT 

At 10:15 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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